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May 22, 2013
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

The attached proposed legislation would authorize the issuance and sale of $42.5 million of Multi-Modal Limited Tax General Obligation Bonds (the Bonds).  The proceeds of the Bonds will be used to retire an outstanding series of variable rate bonds in order to lower future debt service costs.  As such, this proposed ordinance is consistent with the financial stewardship goal in King County’s Strategic Plan and will help provide for the long-term sustainability of County services.
In 2009 the County issued $50 million of variable rate demand bonds (the VRDBs) on behalf of the General Fund to provide permanent financing for a number of different facilities projects.  The VRDBs are remarketed to investors each week to establish the short-term interest rate for debt payments.  These VRDBs have provided a significantly lower borrowing cost than traditional fixed rate debt, averaging approximately just 0.85% over the past four years.  The VRDBs have also acted as an effective hedge against the drop-off in the investment income that the General Fund has received on its holdings in the County’s investment pool as interest rates have declined sharply.
In order to ensure that the County would be able to repay investors in the event of a failed remarketing, a stand-by bond purchase agreement (SBPA) with the Bank of America (BofA) currently provides the necessary liquidity support for the outstanding VRDBs.  As a result of this arrangement, however, the interest rates paid on the VRDBs are sensitive to investors’ perceptions of the credit strength of BofA.  In recent years the County has had to pay slightly higher, albeit still extremely low, interest rates as compared to liquidity support provided by more highly rated banks.
To address this somewhat unfavorable recent pricing, the proposed legislation would allow the VRDBs to be retired and replaced by the Bonds, which would be issued for the initial three years as a direct loan from the BofA, whereby the BofA will essentially act as the sole investor and take the Bonds into their own portfolio.  This is the same financing vehicle, albeit with different banks, that has been used to provide the two latest installments of variable rate debt for the Wastewater Treatment Division.
There are two advantages to this proposed direct loan compared to retaining the VRDBs.  First, the interest rate on the Bonds is expected to be lower than the combination of the interest rate, the cost of the liquidity support, and the remarketing fees that the County is currently incurring on the VRDBs.  Second, the County is currently exposed to the credit worthiness of the BofA that provides the liquidity support for the VRDBs, a deterioration of which can result in higher interest costs.  In the case of the direct loan, by contrast, the interest rate is simply set at a defined spread to a short-term index and the County is not exposed to such bank credit risk.
Based on the results of a solicitation undertaken last summer and their continuing monitoring of the bank market, the County’s financial advisor, Seattle Northwest Securities, considers the BofA pricing offer for this proposed direct loan to be very competitive with that available from other banks and favorable for the County.
In order that this transaction can be closed prior to the expiration of the current SBPA in August, we would respectfully request that the Council adopt this ordinance prior to the end of June, 2013.

If you have questions regarding this proposed legislation, please call Ken Guy, Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-263-9254.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff





        Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County 

    Executive Office (KCEO)


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of 



    Executive Services (DES)



Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division (FBOD), DES
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